Volume 31

July, 1927

Number 4

The Teachers College Herald



COMMENCEMENT NUMBER

State Teachers College

SHIPPENSBURG, PENNSYLVANIA

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Principal's Letter to the Alumni	. 1
Cumberland Valley State Normal School: State Teachers College	
To High School Graduates	. 4
"Old Main" Completely Renovated	
Home Coming Day—Saturday, October 29	
Illness of Miss Lane	5
Return of Members of the Faculty on Leave of Absence	6
Football Schedule, 1927.	6
Meeting of Normal School and Teachers College Faculties at Shippensburg	7
Curricula of the Pennsylvania State Normal Schools and Teachers Colleges	
The Alumni Fund	16
Athletics	16
Entertainments	17
Religious Work	17
Literary Societies	18
Library and Reading Room	18
Articles That Students Should Bring With Them	19
General Regulations	19
School Publications	20
Student Organizations	20
Senior Banquet	21
Class Day Exercises	23
Alumni Procession and Rally	25
The Alumni Play	26
Baccalaureate Service	27
Commencement Day	27
BANQUETS AND REUNIONS	
Pittsburgh Banquet	30
Class of 1877	30
Class of 1897	30
Class of 1902	31
Class of 1925	32
Alumni Personals	32
Engagement Announcements	37
Cupid's Column	38
Stork Column	40
Dituary	40

The Teachers College Herald

PUBLISHED OCTOBER, JANUARY, APRIL AND JULY Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office, Shippensburg, Pa.

MARION H. BLOODEditor
ADA V. HORTON, '88......Personal Editor
J. S. HEIGES, '91......Business Manager

Subscription Price, 25 cents per year strictly in advance. Single copies 10 cents each. Address all communications to THE TEACHER'S COLLEGE HERALD, Shippensburg, Pa. Alumni and former members of the school will favor us by sending any items that they think would be interesting for publication.

Vol. 31

JULY, 1927

No. 4

PRINCIPAL'S LETTER TO THE ALUMNI

Dear Alumnus:

I must apologize to you for the late appearance of this number of the Herald. Our apology must be that we were anxious to include certain matters that were not available at an earlier date. Then, too, because of a shortage in the number of catalogues for 1927-1928, we are forced to use this Herald for catalogue purposes in corresponding with many high school graduates. This fact made it advisable for us to delay the publication until certain policies had definitely been decided upon for the fall term.

One compensation for this delay will be that we are able to use our new title, "State Teachers College" in this issue. The State Council of Education authorized the change of name as soon as students should be graduated in the four year course. As the official graduation of the first seven graduates did not occur until the close of the summer session, the change of name could not be made until then.

But we are now in name as well as in fact, a state teachers college. The majority of the Alumni undoubtedly would have preferred the name "Cumberland Valley State Teachers College" but the State Council desired to emphasize the fact that the

Normal Schools that have become teachers colleges are all part of one large system; hence, the name applied to all of them "State Teachers College". However, the name that will linger affectionately in the minds of the Alumni will not be "Teachers College", gratifying though that designation may be, but "Old Normal". It was at that institution that they studied; there they spent those never to be forgotten days, and that name will always be uppermost in their memories.

But "new occasions teach new duties" and we welcome the larger opportunity to serve that is afforded us. There is a growing demand for degree bearing teachers, not only in junior and senior high school and supervisory positions, but in the elementary field as well. Pennsylvania must meet this demand and we are glad to have the privilege of giving our young people

the opportunity to secure a college grade education.

We shall continue to offer the two year course in preparation for primary, intermediate, and rural school work. The three year course will pass out of existnece in June, 1928, when the last class will be graduated. The four year course will grow steadily. Last year sixty-five students were enrolled in the Freshman Class and all indications point to an entering class in the four year course of at least eighty.

The advanced two year course with the B. S. degree open to two year graduates is also popular as evidenced by the large enrollment of Alumni in the summer course. All of these students took work leading to the B. S. degree and expect to

return to complete the course.

The summer session was one of the most successful in our history. We had anticipated a very much reduced attendance as nearly all the teachers in our service area are the holders of Standard, Normal or College certificates. To our surprise we enrolled 465 students. The unexpectedly large enrollment was due to the presence of so many Alumni among the student body.

The only unpleasant feature of the session was the noise incident to the renovation of the remaining dormitory rooms in the Administration Building. Carpenters, masons, plasterers, electricians and steam fitters provided a constant and not entirely musical concert during the entire session. But we shall open the fall term on September 12, with a completely renovated building containing dormitory rooms unsurpassed by those of any school building in the state.

The prospects for the new school year are most promising. The four year course is attracting large numbers of men of fine caliber. We shall have a large group of these rooming in town as we will not be able to furnish rooms in the dormitory for nearly all who apply. The attendance of women will also break all previous records. We have arranged matters so that we can

accommodate thirty more women than on any previous year,

but everything points to an overflow here also.

The Commencement Exercises were marred somewhat by the continued cold rains that featured two of the three days of the Commencement season, but those who braved the inclement weather felt themselves richly rewarded. Fortunately, Sunday evening was pleasant and a record breaking crowd heard Dr. Herman's fine sermon. Monday, too, was pleasant and the sun smiled upon 252 graduates, the largest class in our history.

Everything indicates continued growth. Let us all work

together to make 1927-1928 a still more successful year.

Fraternally yours,

EZRA LEHMAN, '89.

CUMBERLAND VALLEY STATE NORMAL SCHOOL: A TEACHERS COLLEGE

By the action of the State Council of Education this institution has become officially a State Teachers College. Beginning with September, 1926, we have offered the four year course leading to the degree of Bachelor of Science in Education and the first class of seven members was graduated at the close of the summer session a few days ago.

The interest shown in the four year course means better qualified teachers for the State, not only in junior and senior high schools, but in supervisory positions. The day is not far distant when there will be a demand for township and borough

supervisors of primary and intermediate grades.

The advanced two year curriculum with the B. S. degree has already appealed strongly to our graduates in the two year course and we have reason to believe that large numbers of them will avail themselves of the opportunity to finish the work in the near future.

The four year course preparing for teaching in junior (and incidentally senior) high schools has proved attractive to both men and women. Sixty per cent. of the students in this course are men. This is exceedingly gratifying as strong men are needed in the teaching field which now appeals financially and profes-

sionally to them.

We shall continue to offer the two year course in primary-kindergarten, intermediate and rural fields. The need for teachers with two years training is still pressing and for years to come many students will undoubtedly enroll in this course. The three year course comes to an end with the graduation of the Class of 1928.

TO HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES

We invite high school graduates who have not yet decided what course to follow or what institution to enter, to note the opportunities open to them here. The course at a Teachers College offers splendid opportunities. Among these are the following:

- I. The choice of a two or four year course of study. The two year course fits for teaching in primary-kindergarten, intermediate or rural schools. A student may take this course and return at a later time and complete the advanced two year course with the B. S. degree. The four year course fits for junior (or senior) high school positions. It enables the student to specialize in two or even three fields and carries the degree of B. S. in Education.
- 2. A State Scholarship (free tuition) is given all those who agree to teach at least two years in the State after graduation.

Total for year \$30.00
To boarding students, the expenses, exclusive of books are:
Registration fee, payable when a room is assigned \$5.00
Sept. 12, First payment, including semester fee 82.00
Nov. 14, Second payment for semester 72.00
Jan. 30, First payment, second semester, including semester fee 82.00
April 2, Remainder of payment, second semester 72.00

Total for school year for board, lodging, laundry, etc. \$313.00

We stress the home life of the college; our registration is not so large that the individual is lost in the crowd, it is possible for all the students to know one another and for the members of the faculty to be personally acquainted with and interested in all of the students.

We are large enough to develop every branch of athletic sport, to organize twenty different extra curricular activities that give the students opportunity to develop any special ability that they may have in art, music, dramatics, newspaper work, debating, public speaking, etc., etc. We are proud of the school spirit that characterizes the institution.

You will find a registration blank in the back part of this

publication. We shall be glad to have you register as a boarding or day student. Attention is called, however, to the regulation of the Board of Trustees: "Those who register as day students must board with parents or near relatives". Near relatives are brother or sister, uncle or aunt, or grandparents.

"OLD MAIN" COMPLETELY RENOVATED

The Administration Building, more commonly known to the Alumni as "Old Main", has been and still is the scene of varied activities. The work is well advanced and when we open in September the entire building with the exception of the kitchen and one of the laboratories will have been completely renovated.

Every dormitory room will be thoroughly moderized. New and larger windows, new doors and window trim, new plaster and even new numbers for the doors are some of the outstanding features. There will be fewer single and more double rooms. As a result of the renovations and changes, we shall be able to accommodate about thirty more students than we could during previous years.

Former students will scarcely recognize the old building in its new dress. We are happy to be able to say that we will be able to provide a fine room for every boarding student.

HOME COMING DAY—SATURDAY, OCTOBER 29

The attention of all the members of the Alumni is called to the date of Home Coming Day, Saturday, October 29.

This has become one of the big events of the school year and we know that many of the Alumni are looking expectantly forward to this big rally of the clans. The two outstanding features of the day will be the football game with West Chester State Normal and the big dinner at six o'clock. Set the day aside now and mark it with red ink on your calendar.

ILLNESS OF MISS LANE

The students and members of the faculty will learn with regret that Miss Jessie A. Lane, who has been with us during the past three years as teacher of psychology and tests and measurements, will not be able to return in the fall because of continued trouble with her eyes. Miss Lane has made a splendid record as a teacher and we trust that she may speedily regain her accustomed health.

RETURN OF MEMBERS OF THE FACULTY ON LEAVE OF ABSENCE

H. L. Burkholder, Assistant in Education; M. Irene Huber, Art; and Harry Newsham Bentz, Physical Education for Men and Coach of Men's Athletics, returned to their work after a year's leave of absence. Miss Huber completed the four year course in Art in College of Applied Art of Philadelphia and Messrs. Burkholder and Bentz received the master's degree in Education at New York University and State College respectively.

Miss Mary L. Snively returns to her place in the Training School after a two years' absence. She completed her baccalaureate course at Teachers College, Columbia University in 1925-26 and expected to return to her position here last year, but was prevented by illness in her family. We welcome all of these to their former positions.

FOOTBALL SCHEDULE, 1927

Coach "Newsh" Bentz, Mrs. Bentz and, by no means least, "Bill" have been spending the summer at their apartments in the gymnasium. Mr. Bentz has looked over the football material that is registered for the fall and has announced that we are going to have one of the finest teams to be found in any teachers college and if we don't win the Championship, the other fellow will at least know that he has been in a good up-to-date football scrap.

The former members of the team and the new ones will give "Newsh" a royal welcome. We have all missed his good, wholesome influence, his cheerful disposition, and his ability and generalship during the year he was away from us getting his masters degree.

"Bud" Larimer of Patton will Captain the team and "Bill" Eisenberg of Harrisburg will be student manager.

The schedule is as follows:

Saturday Sept. 24—Pending—At Home.

Saturday Oct. 1—Blue Ridge College—At Home.

Saturday Oct. 8—California State Normal School—At California, Pa.

Saturday Oct. 15—Dickinson College Freshmen—At Home.

Saturday Oct. 22—East Stroudsburg State Teachers College—At E. Stroudsburg.

Saturday Oct. 29—West Chester State Normal School—At Home. (Home Coming Day).

Saturday Nov. 5—Millersville State Normal School—At Millersville, Pa.

Saturday Nov. 12—Western Maryland College Freshmen—At Home.

Friday Nov. 18-Potomac State School-At Home.

MEETING OF NORMAL SCHOOL AND TEACHERS COLLEGE FACULTIES AT SHIPPENSBURG

This institution will entertain the Members of the Department of Public Instruction, the principals and faculties of the Pennsylvania Normal Schools and Teachers Colleges at the annual conference November 21-23. Distinquished educators will be present and will deliver addresses.

CURRICULA OF THE PENNSYLVANIA STATE NORMAL SCHOOLS AND TEACHERS COLLEGES

STUDENTS PREPARING FOR ELEMENTARY TEACHING MUST SELECT ONE OF THREE CURRICULA

The three curricula have been organized upon the principle that teaching in the elementary schools can be classified into sufficiently definite types to require specialization. Each curriculum prepares for a specific type of teaching position.

The work of the first semester is the same for all students in the two year courses. A large purpose of the work of the first semester is to acquaint students with the requirements for successful teaching in the different grades so that they may be able to decide intelligently in what grade or grades they prefer to teach. The course entitled "Introduction to Teaching" which includes observation and participation in the training school is especially designed to aid students in a wise selection of a curriculum.

At the end of the first semester students who expect to remain only two years in the Normal School are asked to select one of the first three curricula for the purpose of specializing in a specific field of teaching. The work of each curriculum must be completed in its entirety. Students may be granted the privilege of changing from one curriculum to another only on condition that the prescribed courses of any curriculum so selected must be completed before a certificate of graduation is granted.

THE THREE TWO YEAR CURRICULA FOR ELEMENTARY TEACHING

Group I. Kindergarten-Primary—for teachers of Kindergarten and grades 1, 2 and 3. (Two year course.)

Group II. Intermediate grades—for teachers of grades 4, 5 and 6. (Two year course.)

Group III. Rural—for teachers of rural schools. (Two year course.)

REQUIREMENTS RELATING TO STUDENTS IN ALL CURRICULA

1. All entering students are required to take, without credit, ten lessons on "Using the Library."

2. All students are required to take part, without credit, in one extra-curricula activity one semester each year.

3. All students, before receiving a final grade in the subject, must equal eighth grade standards of achievement in English (including spelling) and arithmetic.

Note: The preceding are supplementary to the entrance requirement of graduation from a four-year high school with at least fifteen Carnegie units of work.

PROGRAM OF STUDIES

New Course adopted by the Board of Normal School Principals
March 18, 1926

REQUIREMENT FOR GRADUATION FROM TWO-YEAR CURRICULA AND CREDENTIAL

The completion of the 68 required semester hours in a two-year curriculum entitles the students who meets all other legal requirements to the Normal School certificate which is a valid state license to teach in the elementary school for two years. On the completion of two years of successful teaching, the Normal School Certificate is made into the Normal School Diploma which a valid life license to teach in the elementary schools of Pennsylvania.

TWO-YEAR CURRICULUM FOR GROUP I KINDERGARTEN AND PRIMARY GRADES, 1, 2, 3.

Note: The first figure following a subject indicates the number of 50 minute class periods per week. The second figure indicates the number of semester hours of credit allowed for the successful completion of the course. Figures in parentheses indicate sequential courses in a given subject.

FIRST SEMESTER

Educational Biology	3	3
Introduction to Teaching	3	3
English (1)	3	3
Music (1)	4	2
Art (1)	4	2
Oral Expression	2	2
Handwriting	2	1
Physical Education (1)	3	1
	91	17

SECOND SEMESTER		
Psychology and Child Study English (2)	3	3
Payeling Primary Reading	3	11/2
Nature Study	2 3	2
Teaching of Number	$\frac{3}{2}$	2 3 2 1
Physical Education (2)	3	1
	22	17
THIRD SEMESTER		
Educational Sociology Children's Literature and Story Telling Kindergarten-Primary Theory Educational Measurements	3	3
Children's Literature and Story Telling	3 2	3 2 2 3 3 1
Educational Measurements	2	2
Health and Hygiene in Primary Grades	3	3
Physical Education (3)	3	1
	19	17
FOURTH SEMESTER		
Student Teaching and Conferences	13	10
Teaching of Primary Subjects Geography 1 1	4	4
Social Studies 1 1		
Spelling and Language		
Social Studies 1 1 1 Spelling and Language 2 2 Technique of Teaching Physical Education (4)	2 3	2
	22	17
INTERMEDIATE GRADES—4, 5, 6. FIRST SEMESTER		
Educational Biology		0
Introduction to Teaching	3	3
Introduction to Teaching English (1) Music (1) Art (1)	3	3 3 2 2 2
Art (1)	4	2
Oral Expression Handwriting	2	2
Physical Education (1)	3	1
	24	17
SECOND SEMESTER		
Psychology and Child Study	3	3
English (2)	$\frac{3}{2}$	3 2
Ceaching of Arithmetic	3	3
Teaching of Arithmetic Teaching of Geography Music (2)	3	3 11/2
Art (2)	3	11/2
Physical Education (2)	3	1
	23	18
THIRD SEMESTER		
Educational Sociology Feaching of Social Studies Uvenile Literature and Silent Reading Educational Measurements	3 3	3
Juvenile Literature and Silent Reading	2 2	3 2 2 2
Educational Measurements	2 3	2
Elective	3	3
Physical Education (3)	3	
		1

FOURTH SEMESTER		
Student Teaching and Conferences.	13	10
		10
		3
Physical Education (4)	3	1
	21	16
TWO-YEAR CURRICULUM FOR GROUP III (RURAL	.)	
FIRST SEMESTER		
Educational Biology		
introduction to reaching	3	3
English (1)	3	3 2 2 2
Music (1)	4	3
Art (1)	4	2
Oral Expression	2	2
Handwriting	2	ĩ
Physical Education (1)	3	î
	-	
	24	17
SECOND SEMESTER		
Psychology and Child Study	3	3
English (2)	3	3
Nature Study and Agriculture	2	2
Teaching of Arithmetic	3	2 3 3
Music (2)	3	3
	3	11/2
Physical Education (2)	3	11/2
(=)	3	1
	23	18
THIRD SEMESTER		
Rural Sociology	0	0
reaching of Social Studies	3	3
Juvelille Literature and Silent Reading	2	0
	2	2
nealth and fivgiene in Rural Schools	3	3
	3	3 2 2 3 3
Physical Education (3)	3	1
	19	17
FOURTH SEMESTER		
Student Teaching and Conferences	13	10
rechildre of Teaching	2	2
	3	3
Physical Education (4)	3	1
	21	16

ADVANCED TWO-YEAR CURRICULA LEADING TO B. S. IN EDUCATION

(Open only to Those who have Completed the Work of Groups I,

II, or III, [rural])

Conditions of Entrance to the Third Year of the Four-Year Curriculum in Elementary Education

I. All persons who have completed the work of Groups I, II, or III (rural, formerly IV) are admitted to third year standing provided they have previously completed the work of a four-year high school, and all such persons must complete 68 hours of work beyond graduation from Groups I, II, or III (rural,

formerly IV) as these were, prior to September 1, 1926, organized and administered.

'2. All credits for work less than that required at a State Normal School for graduation between September, 1920, and September, 1926, shall be evaluated by multiplying the number of semester hours already earned by .85.

The following table applies this ratio to enough typical cases to illustrate the principle:

Former	Semester	Hours	New	Semester	Hours
	6	x .85=		5.0	
	II	x .85=		9.0	
	22	x .58=		19.0	
	36	x .85=		21.0	
	60	x .85==		51.0	

RULE: If the decimal is less than .5, disregard it; if it is .5 or more, count it as a unit.

3. All persons who graduated from a State Normal School prior to September, 1920, and who have had a four-year high school preparation, cannot be awarded more than 68 semester hours of credit for their normal school work.

4. Graduates of the State Normal Schools who have not had four years of high school preparation may apply to the Credentials Bureau, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, for a high school equivalent certificate, which, when issued by the Credentials Bureau, will be accepted by the State Normal Schools as equivalent to graduation from a four-year high school and all credits earned at a State Normal School prior to September, 1926, will be evaluated as indicated above.

5. No credit for public or private school teaching experience, previously credited as high school equivalent or as equivalent professional credit toward graduation, shall be granted or counted toward meeting the requirements for entrance to or graduation from the advanced two-year curriculum.

FIFTH SEMESTER

Opportunity is provided so that a student may complete in this semester the work of the first two years in the curricula which he did not pursue, as follows:

FIFTH SEMESTER

1. Graduates of Group I will take:		
Teaching of Arithmetic	3	3
Teaching of Arithmetic	3	3
Teaching of Geography	2	3
Teaching of English	9	9
Teaching of Social Studies	3	9
	-	
	12	12

Teaching of Primary Subjects. 4	Teaching of Primary Reading Teaching of Number				3	
S. Graduates of Group III will take:	Teaching of Primary Subjects					
3	Kindergarten-Primary Theory					
Carduates of Group III will take:					11]
Cotal taken by a Student as above					11	
Cotal taken by a Student as above	Ceaching of English					
Cotal taken by a Student as above.	Kindergarten-Primary Theory					
12 13 17 17 12	Ceaching Primary Subjects					
12 13 17 17 12					11	1
18	otal taken by a Student as above	11		or	12	1
18	conomic Biology	3				
SIXTH SEMESTER SEVENTH SEMESTER SEVENTH SEMESTER SEVENTH SEMESTER SEVENTH SEMESTER SIXTH SEMESTE					-	
SIXTH SEMESTER			17	or	19	1
SEVENTH SEMESTER SEGURATION SECURITY SEMESTER SECURATION SECURITY SEMESTER SECURATION SECURITY SEMESTER SECURATION SECURITY SEMESTER SECURATION SECURITY SEMESTER	SIYTH SEMESTED	18	17	or	19	1
SEVENTH SEMESTER	istory of Education				2	
SEVENTH SEMESTER					2	
SEVENTH SEMESTER 3 18 18 18 18 18 18 18	conomics					
SEVENTH SEMESTER						
SEVENTH SEMESTER	eaching and Supervision of Arithmetic in Elementar	y Scho	ol			
rinciples of Education merican Literature 2 merican Citerature 3 merican Government 4 merican Government 3 merican Government 4 merican					18	1
Temperican Enterture 2 2 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3						
### Fine Tenner and Government	merican Literature					
Temperature Section	merican Government					
EIGHTH SEMESTER	Inciples of Human Geography					
EIGHTH SEMESTER	ivic Education in the Elementary School					
## SEIGHTH SEMESTER divanced Composition 3 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 5 5 5					18	1'
Story and Appreciation of Art 4 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5						
COUR-YEAR CURRICULUM IN ELEMENTARY EDUCATION FOR CLA ROOM TEACHERS (B. S. IN EDUCATION) FIRST SEMESTER	istory and Appreciation of Art					:
Tourision and Administration of Elementary School 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	istory and Appreciation of Music					2
Tourision and Administration of Elementary School 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	story and Organization of Education in Pa					2
## COUR-YEAR CURRICULUM IN ELEMENTARY EDUCATION FOR CLAR ROOM TEACHERS (B. S. IN EDUCATION) FIRST SEMESTER	apervision and Administration of Elementary School					
## COUR-YEAR CURRICULUM IN ELEMENTARY EDUCATION FOR CLA ## ROOM TEACHERS (B. S. IN EDUCATION) FIRST SEMESTER	School of Benoof	***************************************				_
## ROOM TEACHERS (B. S. IN EDUCATION) FIRST SEMESTER	20419					17
FIRST SEMESTER troduction to Teaching				F	OR C	LAS
Lucational Biology		CATIO	N)			
Toduction to Teaching 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	lucational Biology					
SECOND SEMESTER Seme	troduction to Teaching					3
SECOND SEMESTER					3	3 3 2 2
SECOND SEMESTER						2
SECOND SEMESTER						2
SECOND SEMESTER yehology and Child Study glish (2)	andwriting				2	1
SECOND SEMESTER	240041011 (1)					1
ychology and Child Study 3 glish (2) 3 t (2) 3 sisic (2) 3 ture Study 2 aching of Primary Reading 3 aching of Number 3					24	17
glish (2)	SECOND SEMESTED				9	3
t (2) 3 sisic (2) 3 ture Study 2 aching of Primary Reading 3 aching of Number 3	ychology and Child Study					
Isic (2) 3 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	ychology and Child Studyglish (2)				3	3
aching of Number	ychology and Child Study glish (2)					-
aching of Number	ychology and Child Study glish (2) t (2) sic (2) ture Study					1
ysical Education (2)	ychology and Child Study glish (2) t (2) sic (2) ture Study				2	2 2
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ychology and Child Study glish (2) tt (2) usic (2) uture Study aching of Primary Reading aching of Number				2 3 2	1 2 3 2
22	ychology and Child Study glish (2) t (2) usic (2) tture Study aching of Primary Reading aching of Number				2 3	1 2 3 2 1

THIRD SEMESTER		
Educational Psychology	3	3
m	3	3
Weeking of Coography	3	3
E	4	3
American Literature	2	2
Nutrition	4	3
Physical Education (3)	3	1
Thysical Education (0)		
	22	18
FOURTH SEMESTER		
Teaching of English	3	3
Dintime Astronomy	3	3
Educational Manguraments	3	3
	3	3
Teaching of Primary Subjects	4	4
Geography		
Spelling and Language 2 4	3	1
Physical Education (4)		
	19	17
FIFTH SEMESTER		
	3	3
Educational Sociology	3	3
Children's Literature and Story Telling.	3	3
Health and Hygiene in the Elementary School	3	3
American Government	3	3
Elective	2	2
Elective	-	
	17	17
SIXTH SEMESTER		
Tri to C. Education	3	3
Physiography Schools	3	3
	3	3
Advanced Composition	3	3
English Litresture	2	2
Civic Education in Elementary School	3	3
Offic Education in English		17
	17	11
SEVENTH SEMESTER		
Student Teaching and Conferences	13	10
Machaiana of Topohing	2	2
	3	3
Kindergarten-Primary Theory	2	2
	20	17
ECHTH CEMECTER		
EGHTH SEMESTER	4	2
History and Appreciation of Art	4	2
History and Appreciation of Music History and Organization of Education in Pa.	2	2
History and Organization of Education in Pa.	4	4
Descript Cahool Contacts	3	3
Supervision and Administration of Elementary School Principles of Education	3	3
Principles of Education	-	
	20	16
		1217

The completion of the foregoing curriculum of 136 semester hours entitles a person to the degree of B. S. in Education which after two years of successful teaching experience becomes a life license to teach, supervise or serve as principal in the elementary field.

FOUR-YEAR CURRICULUM FOR THE PREPARATION OF JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL TEACHERS (B. S. IN EDUCATION)

FIRST SEMESTER

Educational Biology	3		3
English (1)	9		9
Oral Expression	0		9
Social and Industrial U. S. History	. 3		0
TI Coomanby	· ·		3
Appreciation and Application of Art	4		2
Appreciation and Application of Art.	3		1
Physical Education (1)	_		
	91	1	17

SECOND SEMESTER		
Introduction to Teaching	3	3
English (2)	3	3
Everyday Science	3	3
Economics	3	3
Handwriting	2	1
World Problems in Geography	3	3
Physical Education (2)	3	1
	20	17
THIRD SEMESTER		
Psychology and Adolescence	3	3
English Literature First Elective Field	2	2 3
First Elective Field	3	3
Second Elective Field	3	3
American Government	3	3
Physical Education (3)	3	1
Free Elective	2	2
	19	17
FOURTH SEMESTER		
Educational Psychology	3	3
American Literature	2	2
First Elective Field	3	3
Second Elective Field	3	3
Educational Sociology	3	3
Physical Education (4) History and Appreciation of Music	3	1
History and Appreciation of Music	4	2
FIFTH SEMESTER	21	17
Purpose, Organization and Development of Junior High School	3	3
Advanced Composition	3	3
Guidance	3	3
First Elective Field	3	3
Second Elective Field	3	3
Free Elective	2	3 2
	17	17
SIXTH SEMESTER		
History of Education	3	3
Educational Measurements	3	3
First Elective Field	3	3
Second Elective Field	3	3
Dramatic English	3	3
History and Organization of Education in Penna.	2	2
	17	17
SEVENTH SEMESTER		
Student Teaching, Conferences, and School Contacts	18	14
Technique of Teaching	2	2
	20	16
EIGHTH SEMESTER		
Principles of Education	3	3
Health and Hygiene in Junior High School	3	3
First Elective Field	6	3 6
Second Elective Field	6	6
	10	10
	18	18

REQUIREMENT FOR GRADUATION AND CREDENTIAL

Upon the completion of the 136 semester hours of the foregoing curriculum the degree of B. S. in education is awarded. This entitles the holder to teach in any public school any subject in which he has earned 18 or more semester hours credit. After two years of successful teaching, a life license in the foregoing field is awarded.

ELECTIVE FIELDS FOR PROSPECTIVE JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL TEACHERS

The person who is to teach successfully in the junior high school must have, in addition to what has been prescribed, a special preparation in at least two fields. A third field, in which less preparation is possible, is also desirable. There are electives in six fields.

ELECTIVE ARRANGEMENT OF FOUR YEAR HIGH SCHOOL FIELDS

(Six Semester Hours in Each of Two Fields for Three Years)

ELECTIVES IN ENGLISH

ELECTIVES IN SCIENCE

101	DECITYED II. DECEMENT		
3— 3 3— 3 3— 3	High School	6— 6 3— 3 4— 3 3— 3 3— 3	Chemistry Physics Economic Biology Advanced Biology Descriptive Astronomy Teaching of Science in Junior High School Physiography
18+18	Required=36	27 + 6	Required=33
ELE	CCTIVES IN GEOGRAPHY	ELE	CTIVES IN MATHEMATICS
3— 3 3— 3 3— 3	Economic Geography Physiography Geography of European Coun- tries Geographic Influences in Amer- ican History Geography of North America Geography of Latin America	3— 3	Mathematical Analysis (A practical two-year course in Algebra, Trigonometry, Analytical Geometry, the Differential, and Integral Calculus) Teaching of Junior High School Mathematics Teaching of Algebra and Plane Geometry
18+ 6	Required=24	18—18,	and none required,=18
ELEC'	TIVES IN SOCIAL STUDIES		FOREIGN LANGUAGES
3— 3 3— 3 3— 3 3— 3	Modern European History American History to 1865 American History since 1865 Political Science	3— 3	In French or Latin After two years High School French or three years High School Latin. Teaching of Languages
18 + 15	Required=33	18—18,	and none required, =18

Electives, however, are particularly liable to misuse unless carefully safeguarded. The selection of electives is deferred until the end of the first year and is subject to the following:

PREREQUISITES FOR THE ELECTION OF FIELDS IN THE JUNIOR HIGH SCHOOL CURRICULUM

1. To elect Science, a student must present a unit in Chemistry and a unit in Physics.

2. To elect Social Studies, a student must present two high school units in social studies.

3. To elect Mathematics, a student must present one high school unit in Algebra and one high school unit in Plane Geom-

etry, or two units in Composite Mathematics, one of which at least must have been taken in the Senior High School.

4. To elect French, a student must present two high school units in French.

5. To elect Latin, a student must present three high school units in Latin.

When a student has chosen his elective fields, his curriculum becomes a closed series of courses not subject to change without loss of credit.

Note: The same regulations apply regarding admission and advanced credit for work already given, etc., as are applicable to the Advanced Two-Year Elementary Curriculum.

THE ALUMNI FUND

Boarding students who need financial aid during their senior year may borrow a sum not exceeding \$100 from the Alumni Fund for one year from the time of their graduation without interest. Students in need of such assistance must file their request for aid with the principal not later than August 15 of the year preceding their graduation.

The following Alumni Loan Scholarships have been established: Prof. John F. McCreary—Gift of the Metropolitan Alumni Assoc. Dr. George M. D. Eckels—Gift of the Metropolitan Alumni Assoc. Dr. Joseph F. Barton—Gift of L. M. Shepp, '96, Millersburg, Pa. Prof. J. W. Huges—Gift of Class of '93. Dr. James Eldon—Gift of Class of '21.

These are awarded annually to students who need financial assistance and whose records are meritorious.

ATHLETICS

It is the duty of the school to see to the physical well-being of every young man and woman in attendance. The day is gone by when the pale, delicate bookish student is regarded as the ideal to be sought. Young men and women must be just as strong and robust as possible. For this reason we encourage all our students to take part in some type of athletics.

In addition to out-of-door exercises and the regular training in the gymnasium, the school encourages the following athletic sports.

Girl's Hockey.—Class teams are organized early in the fall and a series of inter-class games is played.

Girl's Basketball.—Not only are class games played but group teams are organized, and a regular schedule of games arranged. Nearly all the boarding women take part in these games.

Girl's Baseball.—In the Spring and Summer terms this game occupies the place held by the hockey in the Fall term.

Tennis is open to both men and women and is under the control of the Students' Tennis Association.

Men's Athletics

Football is open to all the men: A series of inter-school games will be played. Class teams will also be organized.

Basketball.—The same method is followed as in football. Nearly all the men take part in this game.

Baseball.—Teams are organized from each class. From these organizations the school team is organized.

Track and Field Sports.—A meet will be held each spring, at which the class championship will be decided.

ENTERTAINMENTS

Moving Pictures.—The school owns a Powers 6-B Moving Picture Machine, and once every month a moving picture entertainment is given for the entire evening. Plays of Shakespeare, and productions from modern dramatists are presented, and films dealing with the work of various important industries, life in foreign countries, interesting experiments in chemistry and physics, etc., are shown.

Lectures, Concerts, etc.—During the past year a remarkably strong series of concerts and entertainments were presented. These included the following: Devereaux Players, Lorado Taft, Jesse Pugh, Dr. Carl Wallace Petty, Schubert Quartette. An equally strong course of lectures and concerts will be provided for the school year 1927-1928.

Vesper Services.—During the summer session vesper services are held out of doors every Sunday evening. Well known ministers and other speakers are procured to address these meetings.

All entertainments, concerts, moving picture entertainments are free to the students.

RELIGIOUS WORK

Our students are furnished excellent opportunities for spiritual growth and development. We have a prayer and lecture service every Wednesday evening, conducted by a member of the faculty, or minister, to which all the students are invited. The service is attended by a large number of students and is full of interest and profit.

We have a Sabbath School organized among the students This service is held every Sabbath morning, and the exercises are highly appreciated and greatly enjoyed by the school. The school is divided into classes, each class being taught by a member of

the faculty. The International Lesson is used.

Students, unless excused by the Principal, are required to attend the church service of their choice every Sabbath morning. The church attendance in connection with the religious services at the school offers them all the spiritual advantages that they would receive at their own homes. In all proper ways religious influences are thrown around the pupil, making his school life to conform as nearly as possible to the home life in a Christian family.

A Young Men's Christian Association and a Young Women's Christian Association have been formed among the students. These societies have been doing a great work for the growth of religious sentiment in the school. These associations are non-denominational in character.

SABBATH REGULATIONS

3:00 to 5:00 P. M. will be observed as a quiet period. During this time no singing, loud talking, or other unnecessary noise will be allowed in the building.

LITERARY SOCIETIES

Among the most valuable auxiliaries to a Normal School or College are its literary societies. The Normal and the Philomathean societies are strong, vigorous associations, and in their growth are keeping equal pace with the growth of the school. They meet in separate halls every Friday evening for the rendering of carefully prepared programs. These programs are highly entertaining and instructive, and those taking part in rendering them bestow ample labor and care in their preparation.

LIBRARY AND READING ROOM

The Library and Reading Room of the State Teachers College is one of its important features. All the leading magazines, periodicals and many newspapers, daily and weekly, are found upon its shelves and on the files of the handsome room fitted up for the purpose.

Books on professional subjects, selected by experts, are constantly added to the shelves, and at present a collection of 7000

volumes is at the service of the student body during the entire school day and evening. Encyclopedias, dictionaries, and handbooks of all sorts may be found in abundance, and the library is in charge of two trained librarians whose business it is to cooperate with all departments of the school in research work. More than 1200 new volumes were added last year.

A course of 18 hours in Library Methods is also taught, and students are given opportunity for practice work under expert guidance, in the libraries of both the Teachers College and the Training School.

The students are encouraged to make good use of the privileges of the reading room and the results are most gratifying. A librarian is always in charge of the room when it is open, in order that students may get the largest profit possible from their hours spent in the reading room. The student who has been graduated from a Teachers College without having acquired a taste for good literature, and a knowledge of how to read with the greatest possible profit, is but poorly equipped for the work of teaching.

ARTICLES THAT STUDENTS SHOULD BRING WITH THEM TO SCHOOL

Students should bring the following articles with them or purchase them on arrival at the school:

A pair of blankets or heavy quilt, washstand cover and bureau cover, pair window curtains, towels, table napkins and toilet articles. They should also bring a knife, fork, spoon and glass tumbler for use in their rooms, as these articles may not be taken from the dining room.

Rooms are supplied with bed, bedding, bureau, study table, chairs, washstand with bowl and pitcher and light fixtures.

GENERAL REGULATIONS

Damage done to furniture and other school property is charged against the students responsible for it. A deposit is required for all keys furnished students. This will be retained by the school intil the keys are returned.

It must not be understood that the foregoing regulations embrace all the duties and obligations devolving upon the individual student. No list of rules can be made which would cover every duty of the student under all the possible contingencies of Teachers College Life. And on the other hand, there are many habits and forms of conduct so obviously out of harmony with obligations

of the person who is preparing to teach that it is not deemed

necessary to prohibit them by formal rule.

Our standard of conduct for those who are preparing to teach under the tuition of the State Teachers College is so high that it would preclude anyone from looking to the profession of teaching for a life calling whose habits and conduct are not worthy the imitation of the children who may be placed under his instruction.

SCHOOL PUBLICATIONS

"The Teachers College Herald" is the official school publication. It is furnished free to students while they are in attendance at the school. The price to others is 25 cents a year. Alumni and former students are earnestly urged to subscribe and keep themselves in touch with the affairs at the school.

"The Campus Reflector" is the weekly students publication. It contains all the news of the school including athletics, literary society notes, class room activities, and data concerning the work of the music department. The editorials are usually of a constructive nature and deal largely with problems of the school. The paper also contains an extensive alumni column.

The paper will be furnished free to students and the price to others is one dollar and seventy-five cents for the school year.

STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS

Glee Clubs. Each literary society maintains a glee club under students' direction but supervised by the director of music. Opportunity is given to those of marked ability to join one of these glee clubs. Application must be made to the director of music.

Girls' Choral Society. The girls' choral society meets once a week to study standard choral selections which they give at the various school entertainments throughout the school year. Those desiring to become members will make application to the director of music.

Men's Glee Club. The men's glee club gives the young men opportunity for the development of their musical ability under skilled direction.

Orchestra. The school orchestra meets twice a week for re-hearsal. It plays for the daily chapel exercises and also at the various school programs throughout the year. Students who play any orchestral instruments are urged to bring their instruments to school and apply to the director of music for admission to the orchestra.

School Concert Band. The recently organized school band

numbers about fifty members. This organization is conducted by Professor Wassel. Students who wish to learn to play on a band instrument will be given free instruction.

Press Club. The members of this organization act as correspondents of various newspapers throughout the state. Items of interest are thus given to the public. The club meets monthly. Professor Stewart is the director of this organization.

Arts and Crafts Club. The Arts and Crafts Club is an organization which has for its object the growth of Art appreciation and the development of talent beyond that which the class room offers. It also gives the members an opportunity to develop talent and technique along such lines of Art as are not included in the regular courses of study as well as craft work not possible otherwise. The work of the club is under the direction of the Art Department.

Young Men's Christian Association. Membership in organization is entirely voluntary, but a large majority of the men of the faculty and student body are connected with the

organization. It holds weekly meetings.

Young Women's Christian Association. A large majority of the young women of the school are attached to this organization and are much interested in its work. Its weekly meetings are well attended.

The Varsity Club. The Varsity Club is an organization of students that have earned their Varsity letter in some one of the major sports of the school which consists of football, baseball, basketball and track. The purpose of the organization is to encourage sportsmanlike conduct, not only among themselves but in the student body. They also encourage organized cheering in athletic contests and help entertain visiting teams.

The organization strives to make life as pleasant as possible for the new students as well as help to guide each new student into

some school activity.

SENIOR BANQUET, SATURDAY EVENING, MAY 28

The Senior Banquet not only stands first chronologically on the Commencement program but it holds this place in unadulterated enjoyment in the estimate of the Seniors. On this occasion faculty and students meet as good fellows around the banquet table and enjoy the good things prepared for them.

Miss McWilliams was mindful of the fact that she was called upon to provide a menu for graduates in the primary, intermediate, rural, junior high and collegiate courses. So she arranged one that would be satisfactory to all, as witness the

contents.

MENU

Primay Course
Fruit Cocktail, Kindergarten Style
Intermediate Course
Panbroiled Spring Chicken
Cream Giblet Sauce
New Potatoes, Parsley, Butter
Asparagus Hollandaise
Parkerhouse Rolls
Junior High Special
Pea and Mushroom Patties
Olives
Sweet Pickles

Rural Course
Deviled Egg Salad
Piquante Dressing
Collegiate Course

Ice Cream Coffee Shortcake with Fresh Strawberries
Mints Salted Nuts

Doctor Lehman acted as toast master and called upon the following students and members of the Faculty. The quotation from a "publication" was supposed to throw some light upon the character and characteristics of the speaker to whose subject it was appended.

Harold Reber-Four Year Class

THRIFT, A VIRTUE OR A VICE

Clarence was very popular with the young flappers. They knew he couldn't be one-tenth as good as he seemed. So they waited till he would be just as "wicked" as they were sure he really was.

In the Days of our Youth—Butler, page 49.

Donald Snively—Three Year Class

TREES

Sandy wanted to be an orator. He studied the life of Daniel Webster. He paid Slim Hollins a dollar to ketch a woodchuck for him. Then he goes out behind the barn and he says in tragic tones, "Let that woodchuck go." "Well, what's a keepin' him from goin'?" asks his dad lookin' out of the barn door.

From Plants to Planets,—Bardeen, page 26.

CLARENCE GLESSNER—Two Year Class

RAMBLING ON

Henry certainly could run. One day he was out blackberryin' with Myrtle. Suddenly a black line divided the road. It was Henry coming faster than the eye could see. "Where's Myrtle?"

asks her mother. "Back there with a bear. Two's company, three's a crowd" pipes Henry.

Following the Old Trail—Fisher, page 67.

PROFESSOR STEWART

HIS SIGNIS VINCETIS

John knowed that the Possels ceptin' Annernias was all Presbyterians, and that all Patryoits was Republicans. But spite of all his larnin' he was a like-you-at-first-sight feller".

The Re-making of a Scotchman—MacDougall, page 113.

MISS BLOOD

THE PIPES O'PAN

She believed she was predestinated and foreordained to be a teacher. As a child she would stand in front of the big sundial, watch its shadows move across its face and then in solemn tones she would say, "One hour less till I can teach school".

The Calling of Jessie-Warner, page 226.

At the conclusion of Miss Blood's toast, all joined in singing "Alma Mater" and "Auld Lang Syne".

CLASS DAY EXERCISES, JUNE 4, 1927

Students and their friends hoped up to the last hour that the lowering clouds that threatened a deluge on Saturday morning would lift but old Jupiter Pluvius had other plans and he opened the water gates. A half hour before the hour set for the exercises all arrangements had to be changed hastily and the auditorium was soon filled with friends of the graduates and Alumni.

Harold Kline of Mason and Dixon, Pa., President of the three year class, was the first speaker. He compared each graduating student to a prospective year book editor; he pointed out the similarity between living and editing and discussed the possibilities for successful editions of "Life's Cumberland".

Mr. Kline was followed by John M. Sollenberger of Penbrook, Pa., President of the two year class. He spoke on "The Educational Value of Dramatics", emphasizing four values as follows: First, to teach an appreciation of what is highest and best; second, to inculcate high ideals, worthy purposes and true standards of conduct; third, to give training in citizenship and leadership; fourth, to foster and develop in a preliminary way, creative ability in the arts of the theater. Mr. Sollenberger emphasized the value of play in education and of dramatics as voluntary, spontaneous yet purposeful self-activity.

The Class Oration was delivered by Kenneth Bothwell of Highspire, Pa. He stressed the fact that Americans are called a nation of worshippers. We have ideals toward which we strive but never attain. Because of this we rear a national ideal. The name of this ideal is success and we worship this—it is our Diana. The ancients worshipped Diana. They were pagans; they worshipped an inanimate thing. We scoff at them in this type of worship. Yet might they not have turned and scoffed at us! We sacrifice honor, wealth, health, happiness to attain what we call success—we give everything worthwhile for one goal. May we remember that to fasten attention to a point as considered success by people is failure! Our real mission is not hero worship; it is the improvement of mankind.

Loretta Raffensperger of Biglerville, Pa., was the Class Historian. She gave her history in the form of a report purporting to be the findings of a committee from the Progressive Order of Education showing why the Class of 1927 was the most progressive ever graduated from this institution. She cited the achievements of both the school and the class in a most interesting manner.

Mr. Danold Snively of Waynesboro, Pa., then presented the mantle to the Class of 1928. In his oration, entitled, "Democracy and Education", he very clearly and forcefully set forth the newer ideas in educational practice.

The mantle was received by Henry S. Gutknecht of Fayette-ville, Pa. In receiving the mantle from the Class of 1927, Mr. Gutknecht spoke ably upon the point that the present is the time for which we should live and not for the past or for the future. It is only by doing our utmost in the present that we can prepare for the work that is before us.

The Class Will was read by Miss Nellie Wiseman of Shippensburg, Pa. This was a humorous document and provoked much merriment and applause. The peculiarities of all the members of the class were shown by the different articles willed to them. She closed her Will with an original poem which was well written and appropriate.

The Junior High School division then sang its class song. This was composed by Elizabeth Eisenhower of Shippensburg, Pa. This was followed by the two year class song composed by Margaret Shue of Harrisburg, Pa. The exercises closed with the Ivy Oration by Miss Helen Kegerreis of Shippensburg, Pa.

Miss Kegerreis said that the present class considered it a great privilege to plant the ivy at Commencement time. The sight of the ivy covered buildings henceforth will have a deeper meaning than it ever had before, as we realize that we had a part in beautifying them. As ivy is the symbol of friendship,

this ceremony has deep significance for us. Of all friendships made in a life time, those of our school days are most pleasant. So as the ivy mounts higher and higher up the wall, will our school friendships mean more and more throughout the course of life.

ALUMNI PROCESSION AND RALLY, JUNE 4

At twelve o'clock, the Alumni and their friends assembled in the dining room for the Alumni luncheon. This was a purely informal affair as all were looking forward to the dinners that were to form so important a feature of the afternoon. Everybody was interested in the Alumni Procession. The weather was tantalizing. A few minutes of sunshine were followed by more minutes of downpour. However, the rain let up for about twenty minutes at one o'clock. The band was on hand and the Alumni rallied for the procession.

While the procession was not nearly so long nor so imposing as on days when the weather man was more kindly disposed, it was a success. The classes of '97, and '02 were especially in evidence, but representatives of '07, '17, '25, '87, and especially of '77 showed that time had not lessened their interest in the old school. They were there to inform the world that they had come back. The last member of the class of '27 had not reached the dormitory when a heavy shower interrupted the proceedings. The meeting was consequently held indoors before an audience that filled the auditorium to overflowing.

Superintendent W. W. Eisenhart, '97, of Tyrone, Pa., delivered a timely and inspiring president's address. Dr. Lehman welcomed the Alumni and spoke of the continued growth and development of the school. He stressed the fact that the four year course is attracting strong men and women to the school. All then joined in singing the Alma Mater.

Then came the great old young man of the Class of '77, J. L. McCasky of Pittsburgh, Pa. We wish it were possible to reproduce Mr. McCaskey's address. Even if we were able to spread the address before our readers, cold type couldn't do it justice, the personality of the speaker entered so largely into it. Mr. McCasky is one of the successful Alumni of the school and the class of '77 has reason to be proud of him.

Another distinguished Alumnus, Hon. J. L. Young, Class of '87, followed with a timely address. He was followed by F. C. Myers, Esq., distinguished member of the New York City bar. Mr. Myers's class mates were in evidence and he deserved the recognition that he received from them and the audience. Prof. Frank Hare of Pitcairn, Pa., represented the Class of '17, and

delivered a thoughtful and interesting address. Ralph Swan of Shade Gap, Pa., represented the Class of '25 and told of the work that his class had done since leaving the school.

The report of the Executive Committee followed. It nominated the following officers for the ensuing year: President, Dr. Frank Lehman, '98, Bristol, Pa.; Vice-President, Earle H. Schaeffer, '08, Camp Hill, Pa.; Secretary, Mrs. Mulford Stough, '07, Carlisle, Pa.; Treasurer, Q. T. Mickey, '83, Shippensburg, Pa. They were elected by acclamation.

After admitting the Class of 1927 to membership in the Association, the meeting adjourned.

The rain of course made it impossible to play the baseball game that had been scheduled but the reunion classes held their banquets on scheduled time. A report of these is given in later pages of the Herald.

THE ALUMNI PLAY

The annual Commencement Play was given Saturday evening, June 4th. The play presented was Augustin Daly's comedy, "A Night Off," a play that on its initial presentation included in its cast Lewis, John Drew, Otis Skinner, May Irwin, and Ada Rohan. The interpretation was excellently done. Mr. John Sollenberger of Penbrook did an exceptional bit of acting in the part of Justinan Rabbitt, Professor of Ancient History in the Camptown University; Mr. Sollenberger's acting was a fitting climax to his work in the school's Dramatic Club. Miss Phyllis Blackburn of Hummelstown was charming as Nesbe, the Professor's daughter and "the youngest imp in the household." Mr. Monroe Gobrecht of Hanover, as Marcus Brutus Snap, a "barn storming" genius in "Pursuit of fame and fortune," kept his audience chuckling throughout the evening. The remainder of the cast, which was entirely satisfying, was as follows: Harry Damask, the Professor's son-in-law, Mr. Harold Gottshall of Harrisburg; Jack Mulberry, in pursuit of fortune, Mr. John Serff of East Berlin; Lord Mulberry, in pursuit of Jack, Mr. Clarence Glessner of West Fairview; Prowl, usher at the University, Mr. Royal Hintze of Wrightsville; Mrs. Zantippa Babbitt, the Professor's wife, Miss Miriam Madden of Three Springs; Angelica Damask, the Professor's eldest daughter, Miss Caroline Boltz of Altoona; Susan, maid in the Professor's household, Miss Ethel Hainley of Hollidaysburg; Maria, maid at Damask's, Miss Ethel Bain of Millerstown. The play was directed by Miss-Edna Arnold, Dean of Women and director of dramatics.

BACCALAUREATE SERVICE

The Baccalaureate Service was held Sunday, June 5, at eight o'clock. With more than two hundred fifty seniors in line, the processional hymn, "Integer Vitae", was extremely effective. The rostrum was banked with flowers and the class occupied seats on the platform, thus providing additional seating space in the auditorium. However, so large was the attendance, that more than two hundred were compelled to stand throughout the service. The sermon, "Sharing a Burden", was given by the Reverend Stewart Winfield Herman, D. D., of Harrisburg. The address was impressive and effective. The gospel of personal service was stressed. The Reverend H. S. Althouse, the Reverend William H. Galbreath, the Reverend F. R. Zook, the Reverend T. M. Polk, all of Shippensburg, participated in the program. The music was under the direction of Miss Clarissa A. Randall, head of the Music Faculty.

COMMENCEMENT DAY

Monday, June 6, was a beautiful day—one of the made-to-order kind, everything as it should be. The sun shone and a delightful breeze tempered the heat of an otherwise warm day.

After the class was seated on the rostrum the exercises were opened with prayer by Reverend F. LaMont Henninger of the Methodist Church. Misses Drayer, Rider and Lehman rendered a vocal trio.

Miss Josephine Hill of Altoona, second honor student of the two year group, read a formal essay. Her theme, "Blue Roses", was suggested by a story of that name published in the Atlantic Monthly in 1919. Inherent in every heart is the longing for the apparently unattainable—for "blue roses". As soon as they are within man's grasp, his desire for them disappear. Hence, he is forever dissatisfied with achievement and is forever seeking for the unachieved. This fundamental truth explains progress in every field of human endeavor.

Miss Helen Morrow, graduate of the Tyrone High School and second honor student of the three year group, gave an interesting reading, "Our Mothers", written by Christopher Morley. Miss Morrow gave in an interesting manner the salient features of Morley's life, then rendered the reading of one of his better known productions.

Miss Catherine Beattie, first honor student of the two year group, in her oration, "America Moves Ahead", treated four phases of national development—science, invention, appreciation of fine arts, and education. Natural resources, radio, complex

machinery, artists in literature, painting and music and the achievements of educators—all these were discussed as contributing to America's progress. The speaker concluded with the point that our aim should be not only to maintain our present high standards but to press onward so that America may always be the "top of the world".

Miss Katharine Lukens of Altoona, first honor student in the three year group, told in a humorous fashion how a student in a teachers college first realizes the existence of "the professional attitude". She defined the much discussed characteristic, and pointed out by what signs it may be recognized. She advised its acquisition as a cloak—a garment that may be thrown off and put on, but she emphatically warned against its "ingrowing" tendency.

Miss Catherine Helfrich of Shippensburg, sang "My Heart at Thy Sweet Voice" and Dr. Lehman followed with the address to the graduates.

His topic was "Facing the Facts" and was a frank discussion of the tendencies of the times. He denied feeling either optimistic or pessimistic regarding the modern youth movement—he felt only the need for facing the facts with an open mind. His chief plea was that the young teachers, about to enter the profession, should be frank in their consideration of life and that they should be honest with themselves and others. His appeal was for the strong ethical standard. The address was particularly forceful and timely.

A feature of the program was the appearance of Mr. Henry Klonower of the Department of Public Instruction at Harrisburg; Mr. Klonower announced the change in the school's name from "The Cumberland Valley State Normal School" to "State Teachers College of Shippensburg". This announcement came as a surprise to the audience.

Dr. Lehman then announced that on the completion of the summer school course the degree of B. S. would be conferred on the following students: Miss Mildred G. Strike, Messrs. Kenneth R. Basehore, Karl H. Blanch, George F. Kauffman, Harold I. Kline, Charles E. Mower, and Harold Z. Reber. These will be the first graduates of The Teachers College.

Certificates of graduation in the three year course were awarded to thirty-three students and similar certificates in the

two year course to two hundred twelve students.

The following prize announcements were made and the prizes presented:

Winner of the Eleanor Kyner (Boots) '89 Distinguished Service Medal, Harold I. Kline, Mason and Dixon, Pa. Winner of the Mary V. Long (Fairley) '89 Prize for Excellence in Student Teaching, Loretta Raffensperger, Biglerville, Pa. Honorable mention—Catherine Beattie, Altoona, Pa., Louise Snider, Chambersburg, Pa. Winner of the Myrtle Mayberry Stough '07 Short Story Prize, Sadie Roberts Savage, Wilkes Barre, Pa.; Honorable Mention—Katharine Lukens, Altoona, Pa.; David Brandt, Shippensburg, Pa. Winner of the Class of 1908 Prize, for Highest Scholastic Record of a Four Year Student, Karl H. Blanche, Highspire, Pa. Winner of the Class of 1916 Prize Public Speaking Contest, Mabel Dershen, New Park, Pa.; Honorable Mention—Virginia Davis, Harrisburg, Pa., Clarence Glessner, West Fairview, Pa. Winner of Prizes in Debating—First Prize, Loretta Raffensperger, Biglerville, Pa.; second prize Roger Mowrey, Quincy, Pa.

The benediction by Reverend Henninger brought the Fifty-

Fourth Annual Commencement to a close.



BANQUETS AND REUNIONS

PITTSBURGH BANQUET

The sixteenth annual banquet of the Pittsburgh Alumni Association was held in the Fort Pitt Hotel, Saturday evening,

April 30. There were forty-nine present.

Our president, Mr. H. Frank Hare promised us there would be very few speeches and the evening would be spent in dancing and renewing old friendships. Mr. Roy J. Mathias '15, Mrs. Minnie Mock Lachman '95 and Mr. W. S. Hendershot '10, brought us greetings from their classes.

After a short meeting in which the following officers were elected: President, Roy J. Mathias '15, Vice-President, J. C. Coons '16, Secretary-Treasurer, Romayne Nell '16, the tables

were removed and the evening spent in dancing.

MARY OELLIG TITUS, '17.

Secretary.

CLASS OF '77

Fifty years ago a class of twenty-six persons passed out of the Normal to face the future and make a place for themselves among the world's workers.

Of this number eight are known to have passed to the great beyond. Nine of the remaining eighteen returned to celebrate their golden anniversary. Much to the regret of the class Rev. C. C. Hays, D. D., who expected to be present was prevented on account of illness.

At five o'clock the class held a banquet at which time the class song was sung and letters and telegrams were read from Col. Geo. Zinn, U. S. A., Mrs. Laura Kreider Leibig, Dr. C. C. Hays, and Dr. W. T. Noss, our poet-laureate who also sent a poem which was read and enjoyed by all present.

When Mr. Beitzel was called upon he responded in meter. Members of the class present were Mrs. Liberty McClelland, Misses Rebuck, White, Grayson and Quigley, Rev. R. H. Taylor,

J. L. McCaskey, Robert Strong and A. J. Beitzel.

CLASS OF 1897

The class of '97 returned thirty-five strong for their thirtieth reunion on June 4th.

Thirty years seems a long time looking ahead but as we turned our gaze in the opposite direction it seemed but a few short years since we were boys and girls together at Cumberland Valley State Normal School.

Although the day was a decidedly rainy one our spirits were not dampened and good fellowship characterized the day as we talked over old times, exchanged experiences and bragged about our children—yes there were grandmothers and grandfathers in our company. We were merry guests of the school being seated together in the dining room.

Our class President, Mr. W. W. Eisenhart, of Tyrone, was also President of the Alumni Association and we were glad to applaud him as he gave his address so ably at the Alumni meeting.

Our banquet was held at 6:00 P. M., at the Fort Morris Hotel. Rev. C. I. Raffensperger of York, our class orator was toast master and we found that he had lost none of his zest as a public speaker.

Mr. B. F. Grim also of York, our historian gave a memorial toast to those sixteen members of our class who have finished their earthly journeys and gone to the Great Beyond. Many of our members responded to toasts. We were glad to have with us as guests Dr. J. S. Heiges and Mrs. Chandler of Ogdensburg, N. Y., whom we all remembered as Miss Lockwood our music teacher. A scholarship loan fund of one hundred dollars to be known as the Dr. G. M. D. Eckels Fund of the class of '97 was raised.

FLO FICKES LEHMAN, '97.

CLASS OF 1902

More than eighty of the class of 1902, (graduates, husbands, wives, children and guests), held their twenty-fifth reunion banquet in the basement of the U. B. Church at 6:00 P. M., on Saturday, June 4.

The ladies of the church had provided a wonderful chicken dinner (five course) and everybody brought a good appetite to the festive board.

After all had partaken, Mr. Frank Myers the class president acted as Toastmaster and deviated from the usual method of calling for toasts from several different members of the class. Instead he called the class roll and as he called the name of the member, he or she rose and gave a short statement telling where she lived, what she is doing, married name and any other facts that would be of interest to classmates. A silent toast was given to the members of the class who have passed on. A vote of thanks was given to Grace Miller Walters for her work in helping to make the banquet a success.

Mr. Myers was unanimously reelected President and it was voted to have another reunion and banquet in five years.

CLASS OF 1907

The members of the Class of 1907 were warmly welcomed by our classmate Simon Shearer, now the learned Doctor Shearer, when we entered Normal to enjoy our twentieth reunion on June 4, 1927. As the day progressed, we felt that he and the others of the committee had planned well for our comfort and pleasure.

It was nice to be back at Normal and find our school-home had grown greater and better in the twenty years since we left. In beauty of grounds and buildings, in number of students, in prestige of the faculty, and in instruction given, Shippensburg has steadily advanced. We are proud to be alumni of such an institution.

Our banquet was held in the social rooms of the beautiful new Reformed Church. It was a delicious meal served by the good ladies of the church. Forty of the class and friends were there. Dr. and Mrs. Lehman honored us in being our guests. The gaiety of renewing old acquaintances kept the room in a pleasant uproar.

Then came the formal speeches. Dr. Shearer was toastmaster. Dr. Lehman gave us a hospitable welcome in his greeting to the

Class of 1907.

Gertrude Fickes Wolf responded to the toast, "Woman's Place", Mulford Stough, now a teacher of history at Dickinson, read letters from Levi Wine, Peter Weibly, Cora Eby Geist, and a telegram from Imogene Kidwell Stout of Sheridan, Wyoming. George Guyer, a boy scout executive of Rome, New York; Lulu Long, now a chiropractic physician; Caroline Rauck, a dental hygienist; Nellie Hosfield Byers who has seven children; Alta Berry Goyt, who almost took Nelle Hosfield's prize for she has six children; Myrtle Mayberry Stough and others made informal speeches that were much enjoyed.

We had lingered an hour longer than we expected and yet we didn't wish to go home. But at last we rose, gave the class yell, sang the class song and said our good-nights and good-byes to

each other.

"Far in the memory shines a happy day" and this twentieth reunion will linger long in the minds of those who were fortunate enough to be present.

CLASS OF 1925

The Class of 1925 including both the two year group and the three year group combined with the three year group of the Class of 1926 held a reunion at Piney Mountain Inn, Friday evening, June 3, 1927.

A delightful dinner was served to the members of the classes and their guests at eight o'clock after which a brief but interesting program was rendered. Mr. Ralph C. Swan, President of the two year group of the Class of 1925 acted as toastmaster. Dr. J. S. Heiges, Dean of C. V. S. T. C. and Miss Margaret Peters, a member of the Class of 1925 responded when called upon by the toastmaster. The program was completed by Mr. Swan when he read an interesting letter written by a classmate Mrs. Ann Cluck Kurokawa who is now teaching in far off Hawaii the Paradise of the Pacific.

The remainder of the evening was spent in dancing and playing cards. Wingert's orchestra furnished music for the entire evening.

The members of the classes regret that it was impossible for all the deans to be present.

ALUMNI PERSONALS

'80 We were delighted some time ago to have a call from Dr. John W. Felty now of Hartford, Conn. Dr. Felty taught two years after graduation then studied medicine graduating from Jefferson School in Philadelphia. He then went to Abilene, Kansas, where he practiced for thirteen years as surgeon for the Union Pacific & Saratoga Railroad. He was graduated in 1897, from Kansas State Medical. He later moved to Hartford, Conn., where he has been practicing ever since. Dr. Felty has two children boy and girl, both grown. He was much pleased and surprised at the many changes around the normal.

'82 We had lost track of Mr. D. A. Fortna for some time but are glad to know that he is located in Richmond, Va.

'86 We are glad to print the following personal taken from the Shippensburg News in regard to Miss Laura Staley:

A meeting of the "In-and-About Philadelphia Music Supervisors Club" was recently held at the Hotel Walton, in Philadelphia, at which Miss Laura B. Staley of Shippensburg, Director of Music in the Lower Merion Schools, was elected president.

This club was organized in October last, and now has over one hundred and twenty-five members from Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Delaware and Maryland.

It is patterned to some degree after the Rotary and Kiwanis organizations, this organization, however, holding luncheons

quarterly only.

It is a tribute to Miss Staley, this election to the head of an organization with membership from four contiguous states and reflects the high esteem in which she is held in Lower Merion Township after long service in the schools there.

Her success is ascribed to her thorough knowledge of music and her habit of being friendly with the young people whom she has taught. Parents as well are numbered among those who truly appreciate her personal efforts in advancing the interests in her pupils by charm of manner and sincerity.

'15 Mr. Lloyd Glass of Toms River, N. J., recently spent a few days in Scotland, Pa., as the guest of his parents. He and his wife were on their way to Greenville, where they are spending

the summer.

'13 Mr. Percy Eichelberger has been elected Principal of the High School at Collinswood, N. J. He has been for a number

of years at Patchouge, Long Island.

'16 Mr. Harvey J. Becker is Principal of the Kittanning Senior-Junior High School. Mr. Becker is completing this summer his Masters Degree at the University of Pittsburgh.

'16 Miss Carolyn Sparrow writes us from Northwestern Uni-

versity Evanston, Ill.:

I shall get my B. S. from Northwestern in June. I am now working on my Master's in English and will have eighteen hours credit in June on it, together with a good start on my thesis.

This year, I have been employment secretary in addition to carrying a full schedule of graduate work. It might interest you to know that I have earned my way entirely while out here at Northwestern and have been able to keep up a fair degree of scholarship as well. My campus activities have necessarily had to be limited but I have been chairman of the Bi-racial group and this year have worked on an interesting project in that field.

Carolyn expects to be with us for Commencement next year.

'17 Mrs. Marjorie Nickles Adams daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. A. Nickles of Shippensburg, has several paintings exhibited in the Academy of Fine Arts at Philadelphia. They have received complimentary mention by critics. Among them are her "Robbins" "The Red Haired Girl" and "Pals".

'17 Mr. Harold Welsh who was graduated from Gettysburg College this summer has been elected Principal of the McConnellsburg High School for a term of three years.

'86 Rev. D. W. Kerr who served the Union Church of Tryingham, Mass., for the past three years, closed his work there May 8. He and his sister Miss Annie G. Kerr are now located at 23 Pine St., Bloomsburg, Pa.

'94 Mr. P. W. M. Pressel has just finished his first year as Superintendent of the Warren Schools. He has been elected for a term of five years.

'97 Mrs. Anna Markley Belt is doing kindergarten and first grade work in a private school in Middletown, Pa.

'99 Miss Amanda Kerr who has been a misssionary in India

for some years is home this year on furlough.

'08 The debating team of McPherson College, Kansas, coached by Prof. Maurice A. Hess recently won the State championship in debating by defeating the debators of Southwestern College, Kansas. We congratulate Mr. Hess on the good work of his team.

'09 Mr. Ralph P. Matter of Wiconisco, Pa., who was graduated from Jefferson Medical College in June, was appointed an interne at the Harrisburg Hospital, July 1, 1927.

'10 We have a nice newsy letter from Mr. and Mrs. Jos. M. Coyle that we know our readers will be glad to read. (Mrs.

Coyle was Carrie Cook '10).

"We have been living in Lansdowne for the past five years; we like it here and have decided to make this our permanent home. We are building a new home at 103 Second Avenue, and expect to move into it about the fifteenth of June.

Our family consists of Dorothy, who enters High School next fall, (we hope she will be with you at "Old Normal" in 1931); Donald is ten years old and in the Fifth Grade; Mary Louise is

four, and very much at home.

I am entering upon my fifth year as principal of the Y. M. C. A. Commercial School in Baltimore. The work is very interesting; besides teaching several subjects, I write the catalog each year, take care of the advertising, and do the interviewing.

Both Carrie and I have been well all winter; we seem to have escaped much of the serious illness that was prevalent here all

year.

When any of our Normal friends are in Baltimore, we shall be very much pleased if they will let us know they are in the city. Our telephone numbers are: Vernon 1650 or Lansdowne 22].

With best wishes for "Old Normal", we are

Sincerely,

MR. AND MRS. Jos. M. COYLE,

Class of 1910.

'15 We clip the following from the Binghamton, N. Y. "Press":

D. E. Grove, principal for five years of the Hancock High School, has been engaged by the Board of Education as principal of the Norwich High School, succeeding Wayland H. Mason, Jr., resigned.

Mr. Grove comes to this city highly recommended. He was graduated from the Shippensburg State Normal School in Pennsylvania in 1915. The following year he was principal of North Street School, Waynesboro, Pa., and then matriculated at Ursinus College, graduating in 1920, with an A. B. degree. He served

one term as instructor in English at Penn State, and two years at Bath, N. Y., going from there to Hancock. He will assume his duties in Norwich next fall, when he will bring Mrs. Grove and their two children to their new home.

'18 Mr. Lawrence E. Warren of Madison, N. J., was awarded the degree of Doctor of Theology at the annual Commencement at Drew Theological Seminary.

'20 Mr. Fred Lamberson of Hustontown, Pa., was graduated

from Gettysburg College in June.

20 Mr. Guy R. Shumaker has been elected Superintendent of Christian Education in the State Street, United Brethren Church, Harrisburg, Pa.

Miss Mary E. Fortna who taught in Hopewell, N. J., last year is taking work at Columbia this summer.

'21 We have the following news item from a local paper:

George W. Spangler, son of C. E. Spangler, of York Springs, who is now attending George Washington University, has just been chosen advertising director of the Troubadours. Troubadours are a student dramatic organization which is planning to produce musical comedy next month.

Mr. Spangler attended the State Normal School at Shippensburg for four years. He is now in the fourth year of his course in Columbia College of George Washington University, which has a student body of 5,000, and which is composed of the Law School, Columbia College, Teachers' College, the Graduate School, School of Engineering, Medical School and the College of Pharmacy.

'21 Mr. Eugene Raffensperger who has been science teacher in the Ridgewood, N. J., High School has been reelected for another year at an increase in salary. Mr. Raffensperger is taking work at Columbia this summer.

'22 We are glad to print the following complimentary notice of Miss Mary A. Funk taken from a Shippensburg paper:

Miss Mary A. Funk, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Funk of town, received the degree of Bachelor of Science on June 13, from Simmons College, Boston, where she was taking the course in Library Science. Miss Funk has received many honors throughout her college career. Last May, she was one of four in her class to be elected to the Academy, the honorary scholastic society at Simmons corresponding to Phi Beta Kappa at academic colleges. This year she was awarded a scholarship of twenty dollars by the Massachusettts Library Club for excellence in library science studies. This scholarship is awarded each year to a senior in some library school and had never before been given to a Simmons student. Miss Funk has also received several scholarships from her own college. Besides being interested in scholastic work, Miss Funk was also a member of the Dormitory Council, Secretary-Treasurer of the Academy, a member of the college Glee Club, the News Board, and athletic teams. Miss Funk was valedictorian of the class of 1922 at C. V. S. N. S. and is also a graduate of the local High School.

'22 Mrs. Henry Young (Marian Davis) 108 Fairmount Ave., State College, Pa., received her B. A. degree from State College

in June.

'23 Miss Anna M. Smith of Mechanicsburg who had been teaching in Gettysburg for several years has been elected to teach in the public schools of Atlantic City, N. J., for the coming year.

'24-'25 Miss Anna Shallenberger '24, and Rebecca Puffinberger '25, taught in Bartow, Florida last year. They are both taking a summer course at the Womens College at Tallehasse, Florida.

'25 Miss Mildred Kline who has taught in Mercersburg, Pa., for two years, goes next year to the primary school in New Cumberland, Pa.

'25 Miss Mary K. Steward of Barree, Pa., is attending

Columbia University for summer work.

'25 Miss Lois M. Bender of McConnellsburg, Pa., will teach fifth grade at Valley Streams, N. Y., next year. Miss Bender is also doing work at Columbia this summer.

'25 Miss Luella Hykes is employed in the State Highway

Department at the Capitol in Harrisburg.

'26 Miss A. Evelyn Faust, of Harrisburg, Pa., taught at Penn-

hurst State School, Pennhurst, Pa., last year.

'26 Miss Elizabeth M. Longanecker who taught last year in Bristol, Pa., goes the coming year to Burlington, N. J.

ENGAGEMENTS ANNOUNCED

Mr. and Mrs. Ira Cope of Carlisle, have recently announced the engagement of Mr. Cope's sister Sara Cope, '19, to Mr. Walker C. Price of Waynesboro, Pa.

Mrs. Harry L. Stoner of Waynesboro, has announced the engagement of her niece Miss Anna M. Hoke '20, of Shippensburg, Pa., to Mr. Philip A. Willis of New Bern, North Carolina.

Miss Ruth Kapp of Steelton, Pa., entertained recently in Honor of Miss Margie Cashman '24, of New Oxford, whose engagement to George Roth has been announced.

Mr. and Mrs. J. Kelso Green have announced the engagement of their daughter Louetta M. Green to Mr. Ernest F. Miller of

Royersford, Pa.

Dr. John D. Minehart has announced the engagement of his niece Miss Betty Minehart '24, to Mr. Ralph Angle '20. The announcement was made at a house party held at Dr. Minehart's summer home at Mt. Parnell.

CUPID'S COLUMN

SMITH-KIDD. At Connellsville, Pa., June 22, 1927, Mr. Paul M. Smith '26, to Miss Margaret Frances Kidd, of Connellsville. Mr. and Mrs. Smith are attending the summer session at State College and after September 1, they will be at home at 260 Wills Road, Connellsville, Pa.

Shive-Eschenmann. At Shippensburg, Pa., June 14, 1927, by Rev. H. R. Lobb, Mr. Clyde S. Shive '09, to Miss Maud Grace Eschenmann. They reside at 203 E. Orange St., Shippensburg, Pa., Mr. Shive is a draftsman at the Domestic Engine Company of town and Mrs. Shive was stenographer at that place before her marriage.

Burkhart-Fogelsanger. At the home of the bride on Ridge Road, near Shippensburg, Pa., June 14, 1927, by Rev. H. R. Lobb, Mr. Jesse Burkhart '27, to Miss Lilly B. Fogelsanger '21. They reside in the Weicht Apartments, W. King St., Shippensburg, Pa. Mr. Burkhart will teach near Shippensburg the coming year.

MILLER-LEHR. At Lykens, Pa., June 7, 1927, by Rev. W. H. Brumbaugh, Mr. Mark Miller to Miss Kathryn Lehr '24. After September 1, they will be at home in Millersburg, Pa., where Mr. Miller is proprietor of the Miller Brothers Dairy.

Seavers-Shannon. In Baltimore, Md., July 15, 1926, by Rev. James Wallace, Mr. Abram N. Seavers to Miss E. May Shannon '24. They reside in Lees Cross Roads, Pa.

Bamberger-Lower. At Harrisburg, Pa., April, 1927, Mr. A. Ray Bamberger '24, to Miss Mabel M. Lower. They reside in Middletown, Pa.

MILLER-STAKE. At Philadelphia, April 2, 1927, Mr. William N. Miller to Miss Louise R. Stake, '24. We have not learned where they will reside.

BAIR-HAMMOND. At Spring Run, Pa., April 2, 1927, Mr. George C. Bair '26, to Miss Clara E. Hammond of Spring Run. They reside at that place.

MILLER-MINNICH. At Wiconisco, Pa., April, 1927, Mr. Raymond Miller to Miss Millie Minnich '25. They reside in Wiconisco, Pa.

Watts-Cooper. At Plainfield, Pa., April 21, 1927, by Rev. H. B. Stock, Dr. Allan L. Watts to Miss Florence E. Cooper '23. They reside in Shippensburg, Pa.

ROBERTSON-BURK. At Dry Run, Pa., May 16, 1927, by Rev. L. N. Lemmon, Mr. Childerson Robertson to Miss A. Hazel Burk '20. They reside at Doylesburg, Pa.

RIDINGER-KINDIG. At Cashtown, Pa., by Rev. Earl J. Bowman, Mr. H. LeRoy Ridinger to Miss Iva G. Kindig '24. They reside at Cashtown, Pa.

Pennington-Boyer. At Pratt, Colorado, Mr. Corbin Pennington to Miss Lillian Boyer, '26.

Luhrs-Beistle. At Ithaca, N. Y., Easter Sunday, 1927, by Rev. Horn, Mr. Henry Luhrs to Miss Pearl Beistle '20. They reside at 289 Arlington Ave., Brooklyn, N. Y.

PANTON-KIRKPATRICK. At Scotland, Pa., June 16, 1927, by Rev. Ralph Lind, Mr. Leslie Paxton to Miss Florence Kirkpatrick '19. They reside in Scotland, Pa.

COVER-SNYDER. At Waynesboro, Pa., June 30, 1927, Mr. Roy R. Cover '24, to Miss Almeda Snyder.

DAVIDSON-FINKEY. At Shippensburg, Pa., Mr. J. Homer Davidson to Miss Hazel Finkey '24.

Lerew-Flickinger. At Mechanicsburg, Pa., June 27, 1927, by Rev. A. A. Long, Mr. Russell A. Lerew '26, to Miss Della Flickinger. Mrs. Lerew was a student with us last summer.

Long-Long. At Shippensburg, Pa., July 12, 1927, by Rev. J. S. Glenn, Mr. James S. Long of Russellville, Arkansas, to Dr. Lulu V. Long '07. They reside in Russellville, Arkansas.

BAER-POWELL. At Philadelphia, Pa., July 8, 1927, by Rev. C. S. Long, Mr. Charles W. Baer of Uniontown, Pa., to Miss Hazel E. Powell '15. They will be at home after August 10, at 5 Derrick Ave., Uniontown, Pa.

Shull-Bowersox. At Lewistown, Pa., June 30, 1927, by Rev. Rupley, Mr. Paul E. Shull '23, to Miss Helen G. Bowersox. They will reside in Lewistown, Pa.

HARRISON-DOTTERER. At Wayne, Pa., July 16, 1927, Mr. Howard C. Harbison to Miss Mary Dotterer. Mr. Harbison was a former teacher and men's athletic coach at Normal. They will be at home after November 1, at 509 Brookside Ave., St. Davids, Pa.

BOATE-SHEAFER. At Carlisle, Pa., July 19, 1927, by Rev. H. B. Stock, Mr. Maurice E. Boate to Miss Helen H. Sheafer '22. They reside at 1311 Walnut St., Harrisburg, Pa.

STORK COLUMN

SLEICHTER. At Shippensburg, Pa., March 26, 1927, to Mr. and Mrs. Mark H. Sleichter, a daughter, Mary Elizabeth. Mrs. Sleichter was Margaret Mullin '17, and Mr. Sleichter was graduated in the class of '16.

Wight. At 4001 Pine St., Philadelphia, Pa., April 25, 1927, born to Mr. and Mrs. Guy Wight a son, Guy Eugene. Mrs. Wight was Florence Davis '23.

MARTIN. At Oakwood St., Pittsburgh, Pa., March 20, 1927, to Mr. and Mrs. Albert O. Martin a daughter, Jean Louise. Mrs. Martin was Alma P. Baker '13. Both Mrs. Martin and her husband are physicians and surgeons.

Olmstead. At Alexandria, Va., June 16, 1927, to Mr. and Mrs. Howard Olmstead a son, Howard Olmstead, Jr. Mrs. Olmstead was Miriam Polleck, '17.

Coyle. At Lansdowne, Md., May 18, 1927, to Mr. and Mrs. Jos. M. Coyle a daughter, Ruth Emily. Mrs. Coyle was Carrie Cook '10, and Mr. Coyle was also graduated in the class of '10.

ALLEMAN. At Shippensburg, Pa., May 22, 1927, born to Mr. and Mrs. William Alleman a son, Paul Elmer. Mrs. Alleman was Mary Allen '18.

Becker. At Kittanning, Pa., October 16, 1926, born to Mr. and Mrs. H. J. Becker a daughter, Imogene Eva. Mr. Becker was graduated in the class of '16.

Crawford. At Shippensburg, Pa., June 24, to Mr. and Mrs. William Crawford a son, Robert Forbes. Mrs. Crawford was Margaret Hubley '11.

Hartman. At Gettysburg, Pa., July 17, 1927, born to Mr. and Mrs. Guy Hartman, a daughter, Sarah Helen. Mrs. Hartman was Carrie Bream '07.

OBITUARY

SPRENKEL

Dr. Ward F. Sprenkel '87, died June 16, 1927.

Dr. Sprenkel died in New York City on the above date. He was raised in New Cumberland, Pa., and was one of the first graduates of the New Cumberland High School. He practiced for years both in New York and Atlantic City. He was buried from the home of his father, J. A. Sprenkel in New Cumberland.

RICH

Mrs. Jennie Martin Rich '82, died March 14, 1927.

Mrs. Rich was a native of Shippensburg but had lived for a number of years in Los Angeles, California. She was living there at the time of her death.

FORTNA

Miss Clara L. Fortna '82, died May 23, 1927.

Miss Fortna died from a heart attack on the above date in Chambersburg, Pa.

HAFER

W. S. Hafer '94, died July 10, 1927.

W. S. Hafer, aged 61 years, for many years a teacher in the public schools of Franklin County, died at his home at Manoa, on Saturday, July 9th, following an illness covering a period of five weeks, the result of a stroke.

After graduating from the C. V. S. N. S. in 1894, he continued teaching for some years and later completed his college course at the Susquehanna University. His latest teaching position was Supervising principal of the public schools of Womelsdorf, Pa., having relinguished teaching in 1920. In 1912, he was married to Miss Ellen Booth of McVeytown, Pa., who survives.

Hoy

The Public Press recently announced the death at sea of Dr. William Hoy, for more than forty years a missionary in the Reformed Church. At the time of his death Dr. Hoy was President of Huping Christian College in Hunan Province. He was one of the most active missionaries in his church and had enjoyed to a remarkable degree the confidence of the oriental people.

Dr. Hoy was a student at the Shippensburg Normal School in its early days, having entered the school in 1877. He will be remembered by many of the earlier Alumni.

REGISTRATION BLANK

I enclose registration fee (\$5.00) for the term beginning
(If registration is for the summer session enclose \$10.00 registration fee).
I am (or will be) a graduate of
High School, class of 192
If you have attended any school <i>above</i> high school grade give following data:
School attended
For how long a timeCourse taken and
branches passed
Have you taught school?If so, how many terms?
Are you interested in any of the following activities: Music, Dramatics, Newspaper work, Athletics? If so, please specify what
part you have taken
If you have some one in view with whom you wish to room, give name and address of such person:
Please note that rooms are assigned in the order in which registration fees are received.
On this account it is necessary that the person with whom you wish to room should register at once.
Send money by money order, registered letter of check made payable to—J. W. Lackhove, Busar, C. V. S. N. S., SHIPPENS-BURG, PA.
Name
Address
Date